MINUTES

EXECUTIVE COUNCIL

THE FLORIDA BAR HEALTH LAW SECTION

September 8, 2005
I. Call to Order
The meeting was called to order by Chair, Allen Grossman, at 3:08 p.m. at the Marriott Tampa Airport, Tampa, Florida.

Executive Council members in attendance either in person or via telephone were:  Bill Dillon, Jodi L. Lawrence, Charmaine T. M. Chiu, Monica Rodriguez, Laurie J. Levin, Sandra Greenblatt, Harold E. Kaplan, James A. Farrell, Christine C. Whitney, Michael Bittman, Spencer Levine, John Buchanan, Cynthia Mikos, A. J. (“Gus”) Weekley, Steve Grigas, Allen Grossman, Lester Perling, Lewis Fishman, Rodney Johnson, Chet Barclay, Gary Walker, Greg Chaires, James Pinkert,  and Jay Wilson.  Alan Bookman, President of The Florida Bar joined the meeting at 3:45 p.m.

Others present included Deborah Balshem, Jeff Herschler, and Susan Folsom of Florida Medical Business.
II. Opening Remarks – Allen Grossman, Chair
Allen Grossman omitted the opening remarks.

III. Approval of Previous Meetings Minutes – Laurie Levin, Secretary

The minutes of the June 23, 2005, regular meeting of the Executive Council of the Health Law Section was moved by motion, seconded, and unanimously passed as edited.  

IV. Presentation of Health Law Section 2005-2006 Executive Council, Committee Chairs and Misc. Appointments – Allen Grossman, Chair
The election and appointments pertaining to the Health Law Section 2005-2006 year were presented in the form of an attachment to the Agenda, labeled Exhibit A.  Allen Grossman noted that their was a vacancy for the Chair position for the Communications and Technology Committee and advised that he was open to suggestions or volunteers for that position.  There were no volunteers.  Allen Grossman welcomed the new members to the Executive Council and expressed his appreciation for their willingness to serve.  

V. Discussion of Section Dues
Allen Grossman advised that he wanted to discuss and consider the possibility of increasing the Health Law Section dues from $25.00 per year to $30.00 per year.  There was discussion concerning the impact (on the budget) of leaving the dues at $25.00 per year, increasing them by $5.00 to $30.00 and increasing them by $10.00 to $35.00.  Harold Kaplan expressed his position that, but for the negative financial impact of the 2005 Health Law Institute, the Section fund would have been adequate, without raising the membership dues.  Cynthia Mikos inquired as to the possibility of increasing the dues by $10.00 to $35.00.  After some discussion, Laurie Levin made a motion that the dues be increased to $35.00 per year.  Following further discussion, James Farrell made a motion to increase the dues by $5.00 from $25.00 to $30.00 per year.  Harold Kaplan seconded the motion and the motion passed by one vote, six in favor and five against. 

VI. Financial Report – Laurie Levin, Treasurer
Laurie Levin gave a comprehensive financial report.  The financial report was approved on motion, seconded and unanimously passed.  

VII. Council of Sections Update
Allen Bookman addressed the Executive Council and indicated that he was very pleased with the recent retreat that was sponsored by The Florida Bar and that every section of The Florida Bar was represented at the retreat.  He advised that he felt that the communication lines were open and conducive to professional development in The Bar.  Christine Whitney commented that she had represented the Health Law Section at the retreat and very much enjoyed the programs.  Mr. Bookman advised that The Florida Bar had received a letter from the Florida Legislature inquiring as to what the Bar’s position was with respect to the state of regulation of paralegals.  Mr. Bookman advised that there was a public hearing scheduled for October 28 concerning this issue, and he requested members to provide comments to him prior to that date.  

A. Education, Training and Information Committee

Charmaine Chiu reported on the current continuing legal education calendar for the year.  She indicated that she had scheduled a CLE for January 20, following the next Executive Council meeting on the 19th, and that she had secured Alan Gassman and Allen Grossman to participate as presenters.  She indicated that this program would be videotaped and tape-delayed broadcast would be held in select cities throughout Florida in the spring of 2006.  The 2006 Health Law Institute and certification review course is scheduled for March 30 and April 1.  Steve Grigas and Spencer Levine will are co-chairing this program.  The 2006 Florida Bar Annual Meeting is scheduled for the 3rd full week in June, and Charmaine requested that suggestions be submitted to her with respect to a CLE program.  

Allen Grossman commented that he had participated in a seminar in Washington, D.C., called “The Federal Seminar Government Law Section” and that they had asked whether The Florida Bar Health Law Section wanted to co-sponsor a program to be held April 19-22.  Charmaine Chiu volunteered to investigate this possibility by contacting the chair of the Fraud and Abuse Section of the American Bar Association Health Law Section to see if they would offer to co-sponsor it.
Lester Perling discussed a program that is being held May 17-19 at the Marriott Marina in Ft. Lauderdale entitled “Foundations of Health Law.”  John Buchanan reported that he and Allen Grossman had met with the dean of the Florida State University College of Law and would report on that later.  There was some additional discussion concerning the possibility of holding a CLE program relating to EMTALA in December of 2005.  James Farrell suggested that since we had not received the support of the Florida Hospital Association with regard to that program, we should not schedule it.  Cynthia Mikos expressed some concern that reducing the number of CLEs would reduce the operating budget for our section.  Lou Fishman suggested that we should package each program separately and discuss how it would be set up.  
Allen Grossman indicated that with regard to the Health Law Institute of 2006, the hotel choice was on his action list.

B. Section Effectiveness – Lew Fishman reported for two subcommittees:  one legislative and one nominating and that he was soliciting input from the Council and other members of the Section concerning suggestions to make the Section more effective.
C. Communication and Technology – Chet Barclay generally discussed the Section’s website and the recent transition from the initial website contractor to the current contractor.  He referred to Exhibit F in the Executive Council meeting packet that was sent out to all of the members and said that he was open to suggestions concerning making the website more useful to the members.  Donna Byrd suggested that we may want to add certain exhibits and links to other sections.  
D. HIPAA Committee – Bill Dillon reported that the HIPAA Committee was working on guardianship forms and power of attorney forms.  Harold Kaplan asked about the Forms Committee and was advised that they were still working on a business associate form agreement.

VIII. Old Business

A. William Trickel Writing Competition – Monica Felder.  Monica indicated that she would be getting out the brochure describing the competition within the next month or two.  Allen Grossman indicated that the had met with the dean of the FSU College of Law and that the dean suggested that the writing competition deadline be moved up so that the submission deadline was at the end of March in order to accommodate students’ schedules with regard to final exams.  

B. Health Law Handbook – Laurie Levin indicated that the Health Law Handbook was updated and was now being sold.  She also indicated that there was a new chapter called “Constitutional Amendments” authored by Bill Bell.  She indicated that we had sold 35 handbooks to date.  Allen Grossman asked for volunteers to act as liaison with regard to local law schools in their areas.  He requested that individuals wishing to be a liaison send him an e-mail.  Gus Weekley is a liaison to Stetson Law School.  John Buchanan and Allen Grossman agreed to be liaisons to FSU’s law school.  John Buchanan suggested that we have a chapter in the Health Law Handbook devoted to the Terry Schiavo proceedings and that he would talk to Jay Wilson about authoring it.  

A motion was made and seconded to distribute a new cover page on the handbook.
There was some discussion of reducing the writing competition awards from three cash awards to two cash awards.  Allen suggested that we have the first prize cash award as $5,000 and the second-place award as $2,500.  

C. Old Business – Nova Health Law Program

Allen Grossman generally discussed the concerns relating to Nova Southeastern University’s Master’s Degree in Health Law and the possibility that there was confusion concerning the qualifications of individuals graduating from this program.  He indicated that in 2002, the Health Law Section passed a resolution indicating that the Section opposed the use of the title “Masters in Health Law.”  Evidently, a letter was prepared to send to Nova suggesting alternative names, and they were unanimously rejected.  James Farrell indicated that it was his understanding that at least from all appearances, the American Bar Association acquiesces in the use of such names.  Allen Grossman suggested that we should contact the American Bar Association and discuss with the unlicensed practice of law committee these concerns.  Allen Grossman indicated that he felt we needed to re-energize The Florida Bar and attempt to garner their support with regard to the Section’s opposition to use of the term “Masters in Health Law” and similar such phrases.  He suggested that we approach the American Bar Association and ask them to explain why the ABA allows facilities to offer accredited and unaccredited courses.  Deborah Balshem of the Florida Medical Business publication indicated that she would consider doing a story to enlist discussion concerning the matter.  Spencer Levine inquired as to what the position the American Health Lawyers Association had regarding it.  Lew Fishman indicated that he would volunteer to contact the American Health Lawyers Association and ask what their position was concerning the matter.  
D. Bylaws Update – Donna Byrd

Donna Byrd indicated that the Section bylaws were going to the Board of Governors for approval.

IX. New Business

Harold Kaplan, as Chair-elect, made a number of comments and suggested that we as a Section, focus on holding good CLE courses and enhance our communications perhaps through holding telephone conference meetings.  He expressed his appreciation for being elected Chair-elect and said he looked forward to serving in this capacity.

Family Law Section Proposal – Allen Grossman.  Allen Grossman indicated that he had been approached by the chair of the Family Law Section regarding a request for a Health Law Section individual to write an article on divorcing professionals.  

Allen also discussed a proposal that the Section sponsor a chair at University of Florida or Dean of USF.  There was a motion passed and seconded regarding sponsorship of the chair.  

X. Adjournment
The meting was adjourned at 5:18 p.m.
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